9999

# THE STATE OF BROADBAND in Louisiana & Mississippi

AND WHAT POLICY MAKERS CAN DO ABOUT IT





MISSISSIPPI CENTER FOR **PUBLIC POLICY** 



## **Executive Summary**

As COVID-19 continues to affect much of the world, people's daily activities have shifted online. But while urban areas generally have access to fast and affordable internet, many rural areas are left with fewer, often expensive and unreliable options. This gap is known as the digital divide.

This paper examines the digital divide in both Louisiana and Mississippi using data provided by the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) and the National Telecommunications and Information Administration (NTIA).<sup>1 2</sup> It notes that while more than 90 percent of the urban population in both Louisiana and Mississippi have access to at least one provider of broadband internet, less than 65 percent of those in rural areas of both states have equivalent access.

The reasons for this disparity are complex, but the data reveals an interesting explanation: many people in Louisiana and Mississippi are not online because they don't believe they need to be.

Better availability and adoption of broadband internet will require multiple solutions. One of the most important will be led by technology created by the private sector. Technologies like fixed wireless internet, low-orbit satellites, and 5G offer the potential for reaching rural areas at lower costs than burying miles of fiber.

Taking advantage of these technologies will require policies that remove barriers to their expansion. Reducing costs and deployment times for technologies like 5G will lead to faster deployment making these technologies available to consumers more quickly. This paper lays out the following solutions to for policy makers to speed up deployment and adoption.

- Work with the Federal Government on Broadband Mapping With the federal government not expected to complete their new maps until 2022, understanding what parts of the state most in need of high-speed internet is key for lawmakers.
- 2. Reduce Costs and Application Times for 5G Infrastructure

5G offers immediate wireless solution to areas without access, making it easier to install the equipment will speed up availability to consumers.

3. Reduce Fees and Related Costs for Government Right of Ways

Government fees often make it difficult to reach rural areas, reducing these fees will make rural areas more desirable for investment.

4. Open State Infrastructure for Deployment

States have access to key infrastructure in rural areas, partnering with the private sector can lead to deployment in once unreached areas.

- 5. **Pass "Dig Once' and "One-touch Make Ready" Policies** Internet deployment costs can be greatly reduced when taking advantage of state construction.
- 6. Standardize taxes and recurring fees

Broadband equipment should be taxes at the same rate regardless of what kind of internet access it is providing.

7. Work on education and adoption

Partnering with civil society groups can increase adoption of the internet and spur greater investment in previously unserved areas.

When the history of this moment is written, new technologies and the changes they brought will be noted, not the government policy. That said, there are important policy levers lawmakers can pull to help close the digital divide without spending billions. This paper is a guide for lawmakers to understand which levers to pull and which to leave untouched in this area.

### Introduction

Broadband internet has been described as the highway of tomorrow. As the COVID-19 pandemic has revealed, it is much more than a highway. It is a lifeline. Reliable high-speed internet has enabled access to critical services, such as health care via telemedicine; K-12 and university education via distance learning; and even continued economic productivity via remote working. All of these technologies existed prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, but physical distancing has greatly accelerated their growth and adoption<sup>3</sup>.

Yet millions of Americans do not or cannot access these technologies. This problem is known as the 'digital divide'.

Larry Irving, former head of the National Telecommunications and Information Administration first coined the term digital divide. Although it traditionally describes those who cannot access the internet, today it better describes those who cannot take advantage of applications which require broadband-quality internet.

Although there is ambiguity in the precise definition of the

digital divide, we do know it's closing. In 1995 a little less than 1 percent of the world's population was online, about 44.4 million people<sup>4</sup>. In 2018, roughly half of the world's 7.5 billion people were online<sup>5</sup>. In 1998, just over 15 percent of Louisianans and 10 percent of Mississippians were online. Now nearly 80 percent of the population in each state is online.

This vast improvement in the connectivity of the world wouldn't be possible without substantial investment by the private sector in the building blocks of the internet. Even wireless mobile devices, responsible for a large amount of the world's connectivity, often require substantial investments in towers and cables to carry the data.

In the United States, \$1.6 trillion of private investment has been deployed to expand wireline, wireless and cable internet delivery since 1996<sup>6</sup>. With this level of investment, it's no wonder we have seen an explosion in both connectivity and speed. Average speeds were just 5 Megabits per second (Mbps) in 2009. As of September 2020, were more than 160 Mbps<sup>78</sup>.



### Broadband Access in Mississippi: THE URBAN-RURAL DIVIDE





Increases in the number of people connected and the speeds at which they can connect has improved the quality of life for users, but that isn't the only significant benefit.

Even in the early days of the internet, commerce flourished. Businesses could reach more customers through websites such as eBay or their own webpages. But as the internet has gone mobile, entirely new economies have been created. The gig economy and companies like Uber couldn't function without connected mobile devices.

The internet is more than just commerce of course. COVID-19 has highlighted how crucial many of its other functions are. Physical distancing meant millions of people couldn't go into work, attend school or see their doctor. Due to the massive increase in connected Americans, these disruptions were not as bad as they would have been just 20 years prior. Approximately one in three Americans are engaged in telework<sup>9</sup>. Schools did their best to shift to online learning and keep students on track. Patients are interacting with their doctors via telehealth more than ever before. While these services will continue to grow with more internet access and digital literacy, it is nonetheless a great improvement from where Americans would have been in previous years.

But there are connectivity gaps, primarily in rural areas. Rural America has been particularly hard hit over recent decades as people, jobs and opportunities have migrated to urban centers. Now that the world relies on internet connections more than ever, these areas are at risk of falling further behind. Since the pandemic started, lawmakers at all levels of government and across both political parties have become acutely aware of broadband connectivity issues. Much of the discussion around closing the digital divide has revolved around spending billions of dollars to provide internet service to unserved or underserved areas. But the government simply spending money on infrastructure will not close the digital divide.

The history of the internet and its expansion is far more than just the history of government involvement. Innovations in the communications sector have been breathtaking over the past 30 years. When Gordon Gekko took a call on his Motorola brick phone in Wall Street, the technology seemed extravagant. Today, hundreds of millions of people own smartphones that can browse the internet, take high-quality pictures and exchange emails. Just as private sector innovation has made mobile phones widely accessible, so can innovations like 5G, fixed wireless and low-orbit satellites make high-speed internet accessible to everyone.

As indicated above, this paper is a guide to help lawmakers understand which levers to pull and which to leave untouched in this area. In the first section, the paper employs available government data to paint a picture of what parts of Louisiana and Mississippi have access to internet connections and who takes advantage of them. Subsequently, the paper will highlight some available technology to close the connection gap. Finally, it will examine the role government regulation plays in broadband and conclude with suggestions for state lawmakers to close the divide.

#### FCC AND CONNECTIVITY DATA

The FCC collects data from internet providers to understand which areas do and do not have internet access, including satellite coverage.<sup>10</sup> If a provider offers its internet service to a census block, the people in that census block are considered to have internet access. In other words, if only one household in a census block has internet, then the entire block is said to have internet.

While satellite connections will likely play an important role in expanding broadband access in the future, for now the service they provide is often unreliable. As such, the data is excluded from this paper. Additionally, this paper examines availability at two different speeds download/upload speeds. The first speed is 25 Mbps download and 3 Mbps upload speed (25/3), which is the FCC definition of broadband internet. For sake of comparison, the paper also examines 10 Mbps download and 1 Mbps upload speed (10/1), which allows a user to partake in many essential internet services.

These maps show the significant urban/rural internet divide in Louisiana and Mississippi. In many rural parishes and counties, less than half the population has access to 25/3 speeds. While these numbers increase significantly when looking at the 10/1 speeds, this is not fast enough to allow multiple users in a household to engage in high bandwidth activities like streaming or video conferencing.

Parish and county level data fails to tell the whole story. These are large geographic areas which have both populated corridors where high-speed internet access is

6

#### Percent of Louisianans with Access to Broadband By Parish





Excludes Satellite

Map: Pelican Institute and Mississippi Center for Public Policy • Source: FCC • Created with Datawrappe

### Percent of Mississippians With Access to Broadband Internet by County

Broadband defined as 25 Mbps Download and 3 Mbps Upload



Dues Satelline D: Pelican Institute and Mississippi Center for Public Policy • Source: FCC • Created with Datawrapper available and less populated areas with limited access. We can break down each census block into rural and urban populations to better understand the access divide between them 96 percent of urban Louisianans and 97 percent of urban Mississippians have access to at least one broadband provider.

Across the entire population, the percentage with broadband access translates to 87 percent of Louisianans and 80 percent of Mississippians. This number then drops off precipitously in rural areas. Just 62 percent of rural Louisianans and 64 percent of rural Mississippians have access.

When looking at areas with more than one broadband provider, the numbers change fairly dramatically. Only 53 percent of Louisianians and 55 percent of Mississippians have access to more than one broadband provider. In rural areas, this falls to 26 percent and 30 percent.

Only 1 percent of urban Louisianians and 2 percent of urban Mississippians cannot access baseline (10/1) internet speeds. For the general population of each state, this jumps to 4 percent for Louisiana and 3 percent for Mississippi. In rural populations of the two states, a whopping 13 percent of Louisianans and 17 percent of Mississippians do not have access to baseline internet. This means over one in 10 rural Louisianans and one in six Mississippians have no access to basic internet.

Some of this divide is certainly due to geography. But it is not the only cause. As the survey data from the NTIA shows, many other factors contribute to people not being connected.

#### Percent of Louisianans with Access to Internet by Parish

Internet Access Defined as Access to 10 Mbps Download and 1 Mbps Upload



Excludes Satellite

Map: Pelican Institute and Mississippi Center for Public Policy • Source: FCC • Created with Datawrapper

#### Percent of Mississippians with Access to Internet by County

Internet Access Defined as Access to 10 Mbps Download and 1 Mbps Upload



Excludes Satellite Map: Pelican Institute and Mississippi Center for Public Policy - Source: FCC - Created with Datawrapper



#### **NTIA SURVEY DATA**

While the FCC maps which geographic areas have access to connections. They also don't have sufficient information about how and why people are using the internet. The National Telecommunications and Information Administration (NTIA) has been conducting surveys on Americans' relationship to the internet since the late 1990s. This provides longitudinal data on connectivity, as well as socioeconomic data like age and income.<sup>11</sup>

Home internet usage, while up nearly seven-fold from 1998, lags behind mobile internet usage by nearly 20 percent.

Almost 9 in 10 Americans accesses the internet via mobile compared to 7 in 10 via home internet.

Total internet usage, both mobile and home, correlates with income. As of November 2019, households earning over \$100,000 had a usage rate 21 percent higher than households earning less than \$25,000.

Age is also a major predictor of internet usage. Of people aged

15 to 65 in November 2019, more than 75 percent are online. Of those 65 and older, it was 64 percent.

#### WHY AREN'T PEOPLE ONLINE?

The NTIA data gives us a good sense of the characteristics of who is online and how they are getting there. What about for those not online? It's typically been assumed that people aren't online due to lack of connections available to them. There is certainly a large portion of those living in rural areas who lack meaningful access to the internet. But survey data shows that many people across Louisiana and Mississippi don't see a need to be online. This lack of demand can lead to lower availability and higher costs.

This data was collected prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, which likely would change some of the results, but the data still provides important insights.

Sixty percent of Louisianans and Mississippians who are not online say the number one reason they aren't online is because they



SOURCE: NATIONAL TELECOMMUNICATIONS AND INFORMATION ADMINISTRATION

don't need to be. This is consistent with national averages in the survey.

The survey answer of 'too expensive' is the second most common reason with between 18 percent and 19 percent of responses. More than 20 percent of those earning less than \$50,000 said internet was too expensive. This supports other data showing that internet use is at least somewhat correlated to higher incomes.

'Not available' trails a distant third with 4.7 percent in Louisiana, 7 percent in Mississippi and 3.2 percent nationally saying it's the primary reason they are not online.

Those who say they don't need' to be online tend to be older. More than 70 percent of those over the age of 65 say they don't need to be online. Just under 40 percent of those between the ages of 15 and 24 give the same reason. In other words, people's relationship to the internet is often linked to demographic factors.

This survey data provides key insights for policy makers. It shows that lack of need and cost are major factors for why people aren't connected, rather than only a lack of access. Furthermore, a lack of interest is likely driving a lack of availability. If a company knows that rural hard to reach areas aren't interested in paying for internet, they are unlikely to spend precious resources to reach them. Finally, while internet prices have decreased and mobile connections have made the internet more accessible than ever, poverty is likely a major factor in lack of connections in both Louisiana and Mississippi.

"

A combination of technologies could close the gap to the point that it scarcely exists anymore.

#### POLICY MAKERS SHOULD CONSIDER THE ROLE OF TECHNOLOGY IN CLOSING THE DIGITAL DIVIDE

As lawmakers consider ways to make the internet available to all Americans, many believe this means fiber running to every home. But even if that were possible, low adoption rates and the cost of running these networks make it far from an ideal solution. Even if the areas without fiber connections were identified and subsidies given, the goal of universal connectivity would likely remain unrealized.

Mobile internet might have better success in bridging the digital divide. With over 85 percent of people using mobile internet across the country (a higher proportion than those using the internet at home,) built-in device connectivity seems to be a real selling point. While fiber is still the building block of our wireless networks, consumers have demonstrated a preference for wireless connectivity.

Look at how American leadership in the 4G revolution changed our relationship with technology. Not only did the American economy grow by billions<sup>12</sup>, but tens millions of Americans now have access to high speed internet from devices in their pockets. The incredible growth in wireless internet was not driven by government spending, but rather demand from consumers for faster wireless internet for their new generation of smartphones. While government policy in freeing up spectrum was crucial, ultimately the private sector that facilitated this growth. Had the government decided to prefer wired connections, it's questionable whether America would have led in 4G technology.

With this example in mind, it is crucial for policy makers to be technologically neutral when it comes to closing the digital divide. One technology is unlikely to serve as a panacea, but a combination of these technologies could close the gap to the point that it scarcely exists anymore. Policy makers should familiarize themselves with these technologies and remove barriers to speed up their advancement.

#### 5G

The fifth-generation mobile network, better known as 5G, is now available across America. While no network has completed its buildout and it is currently limited to major population centers, the areas in which it is available have seen speeds in excess of 100 Mbps — faster than many wired connections in homes across the country. This technology means lag-free video chatting and high-definition movie downloads in seconds, not minutes.

Wireless technology depends on a few factors to work effectively. Many base stations that send out 5G connections need to be connected to the internet through fiber. For policy makers, appropriate wire policy will have an important impact on wireless availability. The other key resource is spectrum. Spectrum is simply the frequencies that wireless signals use to transmit. 5G requires certain spectrums in order to carry all the information back and forth with high speed and low latency.

One version of this technology relies on small cells, roughly the size of pizza boxes, to be deployed over relatively small urban areas. This is because the spectrum used to transmit at 5G speeds cannot travel over large distances and must go from small cell to small cell to reach devices.

Small cells are not the only future of 5G. Wireless carriers Sprint and T-Mobile recently merged into the newly formed



T-Mobile. The logic behind the merger was a combination of the spectrum holdings of both companies. Sprint held incredibly valuable parts of the 2.5 Gigahertz spectrum which is known as mid-band spectrum<sup>13</sup>. This mid-band provides a sweet spot in terms of both speed and latency, making it incredibly valuable for 5G. Meanwhile T-Mobile held low-band spectrum, which is helpful for broad coverage, although the speeds are not as fast. This combination of spectrums can lead to broad coverage at 5G speeds. In fact, as part of the merger conditions, T-Mobile agreed to cover 97 percent of the U.S. population with 5G in three years and cover 99 percent of the U.S. population with 5G in six years<sup>14</sup>.

This combination of 5G coverage will be crucial to connecting Americans in both rural and urban parts of the country. If the promised speeds and coverage materialize, many of those on small budgets will be able to connect their devices to lightningfast networks without fear of running over data caps. Those in rural areas can likewise count on fast speeds without the expensive 'last mile' costs of running fiber cables to the home.

#### **Fixed Wireless**

Fixed wireless is another technology that may help solve the digital divide. It transmits internet from a wireless tower over spectrum to a receiver connected to the home. The receiver takes that signal to a modem, where it connects the rest of the home. A typical signal can cover homes up to about 5 miles away.<sup>15</sup> Fixed wireless doesn't require running cables to every home and the equipment isn't expensive to install.

However, fixed wireless speeds currently top out at around 50 Mbps and service is susceptible to bad weather. But as 5G technology improves, the potential to deliver 5G quality speeds with fixed wireless connections will also improve. T-Mobile currently serves more than 50,000 rural customers with fixed wireless, while AT&T serves 800,000. Mississippi is also home to C-Spire, the largest privately held wireless carrier in the nation and sixth largest overall. Apart from their 5G service, C-Spire also offers fixed wireless internet to tens of thousands of consumers in Mississippi, helping to close a part of the digital divide caused by lack of access<sup>16</sup>.



### 999

#### **Satellites**

As 5G from low orbit satellites becomes a realistic possibility, no technology holds more promise for blanketing the United States with broadband. These satellites can theoretically beam down internet signals strong enough to penetrate the atmosphere and weather events, meaning no lost service because of bad weather (which can be a problem with satellite-based TV). Due to the spectrum utilized, these signals have low latency. This means meaning the time for data to be sent and decoded is small. High latency internet prevents applications like video chat or online gaming from functioning properly.

Companies like SpaceX are already testing this technology – in western Washington state, the Hoh Tribe was connected by one of these satellites<sup>17</sup>. SpaceX recently received nearly \$900 million in funding from the FCC to provide internet access to previously unserved areas, signaling confidence by the company and FCC that satellite will play a key role in closing the digital divide.<sup>18</sup>

Satellite connections may be the final frontier when it comes to reliable, high-quality internet across the globe. While it may seem like science fiction, satellites are already here.

#### **ROLE OF GOVERNMENT IN REGULATION**

As with 5G and other technological innovations, the private sector will no doubt be the driving force in closing the digital divide. Even so, government regulations can either significantly hinder or speed up deployment of crucial infrastructure to close the digital divide.

The government's role in communication goes back to the U.S. Postal Service, when the Constitution specifically granted the federal government the right to deliver mail. As mail was often sent across state lines, the Founders believed it was under the purview of federal government. This same mindset has applied to new communication technologies as well. Telegraph and telephone lines cross not only state but also international borders. Likewise, radio waves and cellular communications don't stop at political boundaries.

States and even local governments also play a crucial role in telecommunications regulation, especially when it comes to physical infrastructure. They have jurisdiction over zoning and the placement of equipment, whether it's telephone wires, cell phone towers or small cells for 5G. Both entities have a role in crafting policies to make it easier for the private sector to close the digital divide.



#### **EXISTING STATE FRAMEWORKS**

#### Louisiana

One of the most harmful regulatory structures to internet deployment is treating broadband like a utility. Although this paper will not wade into the net neutrality debate, utility-style regulation has been shown to decrease infrastructure investment<sup>19</sup>.

While broadband services don't formally come under the purview of the Louisiana Public Service Commission (LPSC), which regulates cable television, telephone and electricity, there is some overlap. One requirement mandates allowing telecommunication services access to telephone poles as long as there is spare capacity. Given that much of Louisiana is swampland, these poles often are key to getting fiber to homes and businesses. Regulation of rights of way, or who has access to various pieces of public infrastructure to run cables, is frequently discussed at the commission.

The LSPC also sets guidelines for the bundling and unbundling of services such as telephone, cable and internet and subsequent rate changes. There has been a push to put more internet regulation under the LPSC but so far, such calls have wisely been ignored. While the state government in Louisiana doesn't have an overly burdensome structure, the level of involvement from the LPSC does raise some concerns.

Utility style regulation of the internet is not the only mistake governments make in an attempt to expand access. Often local governments will start their own government-owned broadband networks (GONs). They usually end up with little to show for the investment and mountains of debt.

Louisiana has attempted to nip this problem in the bud with its Local Government Fair Competition Act. This law dictates the steps and procedures local governments must follow when deciding whether to create an internet service provider (ISP). It also prevents cross-subsidization of broadband from municipal power companies. This is an important taxpayer protection as many GONs rely on cross-subsidization to keep their internet business afloat, as seen with the Lafayette GON<sup>20</sup>. Finally, when deciding on a provider, localities must adhere to antitrust laws, hold a public hearing on the topic, contract a consultant to conduct a feasibility study and share the results of said study in two further public hearings<sup>21</sup>.

66

One of the most harmful regulatory structures to internet deployment is treating broadband like a utility.

#### Mississippi

Mississippi takes an even lighter approach to regulation of the internet by their Public Service Commission, even going so far as to proactively fight off regulation. As Miss. Code Ann. 77-3-3 (d-iii) states, "Broadband services are not considered a public utility, and therefore are not subject to the jurisdiction of the Public Service Commission." This light-touch regulation is a positive part of Mississippi law. As a result, many decisions on internet infrastructure are delegated to the local level.

In addition to a relatively friendly regulatory environment for broadband, the state treats broadband equipment expenses as business investments, exempting them from certain taxes.

This allows for lower capital costs for ISPs and the customers they serve. It also ensures that government sales tax charges on capital costs do not lead to a hidden "double tax" on broadband users when they pay sales tax on their broadband bill. In general, Mississippi's current regulatory policies are friendly to the free market expansion of broadband.

#### LOCAL FRAMEWORKS Franchise Fees

When Congress passed the Cable Communications Policy Act of 1984 it set out rules for the cable industry in regard to how they interacted with local governments.

The act requires that all cable operators obtain a cable franchise agreement, which is conferred by the local franchising authority (LFA), in order to provide service in a locality<sup>22</sup>. These LFAs could charge fees to cable operators as a way to cover the costs of making the rights of way available. These fees were capped at 5 percent of the operator's gross annual revenue from providing cable services to the residents of the area.

The requirement to obtain a cable franchise agreement from a LFA is still in place, but both Congressional laws and FCC guidance has been updated since 1984.

The Cable Television Consumer Protection and Competition Act of 1992 prohibited exclusive LFA agreements with cable companies to prevent governments from stifling competition in the industry. In 1996 Congress further deregulated the industry, allowing telecommunications companies such as AT&T and Verizon to provide cable TV services.

Although LFAs have authority over the cable TV aspect of these networks, they lack authority over the broadband part of those networks<sup>23</sup>. This has brought issues to the surface as many "cut the cord' and stop paying for cable TV services. And while franchise fees were originally designed to cover costs localities faced, today they mostly fund other programs.

To protect cable providers from being weighed down with costly and excessive agreements with from localities, the FCC implemented a rule to prevent the use of



in-kind charges in LFAs. Examples of in-kind charges include free or discounted cable services, consultation fees and costs to create public access channels, to name a few. These charges were ways for localities to work around the federally mandated 5 percent statutory cap. If a cable franchise agreement includes an in-kind contribution, it now counts against the 5 percent cap.

#### 5G at the Local Level

New technologies, such as 5G, have introduced friction between local governments and telecommunications companies. 5G small cells, which are about the size of pizza boxes, must be placed in close proximity to the devices using the connection they provide. This means that hundreds, if not thousands, of such small cells often have to be placed in areas getting 5G coverage.

Cities such as Houston and Indianapolis have adopted friendly small cell deployment policies, leading to faster deployment from more providers. But as local franchise fees decline, some localities are attempting to use the installation of small cells to make up some of that lost revenue. These higher costs and regulatory hurdles have slowed 5G deployment.

Wanting to tackle the problem of the high cost of deployment, the FCC recently went through a rulemaking and instituted a "shot clock" that capped the amount of time a municipality has to decide on small cell applications. The new rule also caps costs<sup>24</sup>. Municipalities now have 90 days to decide on new structures and 60 days for pre-existing structures. Costs are capped at \$500 for up to the first five small cells on an application, \$1000 for non-recurring fees for new pole attachments, and \$100 for each small cell after the first five.

Although this order was challenged in court, the 9th Circuit Court of Appeals recently upheld the rule, meaning it will almost certainly remain in place. This rule will significantly reduce the costs of 5G deployment<sup>25</sup>.

Costs are not the only factor contributing to deployment delays. Aesthetic concerns also play a major role and are often subject to fierce debate at city council meetings. While these concerns are often well addressed, another issue that has slowed the deployment of 5G at the local level is the question of how 5G might impact health.

Like electricity, radio and cell phones before it, 5G is subject to a variety of health claims, which tend toward conspiracy. One must only watch any random city council hearing about 5G to hear claims that 5G is responsible for everything from cancer to neurological diseases to COVID-19. It's important that lawmakers know these claims are not supported by scientific studies. Health concerns should not override the real need to speed up 5G deployment to close the digital divide<sup>26</sup>.

Local and state lawmakers should do all they can to lower the costs of 5G deployment. This means only allowing municipalities to charge for costs they incur for installation and shortening the approval process.



## Seven Policy Recommendations for State Lawmakers

The dramatic improvements in connectivity over the last two-anda-half decades have been driven by private, not government, investment. Understanding where to invest, much less how to run a complex internet network, is a task ill-suited to government. But state lawmakers can update their regulatory structure to remove barriers to infrastructure deployment. Every dollar not spent on infrastructure or compliance costs is more money that can be invested to improve service and reach new customers. States can also partner with private industry to collect better data on the digital divide and increase digital literacy skills to increase adoption. States should view their role as removing barriers and partnering with the private sector, rather than acting as a substitute for it.

### 1. Work with the Federal Government on Broadband Mapping.

Tackling a problem requires quality data to understand it first. The digital divide is no different.

This paper utilizes government data that provides some clues to the status of connections across Louisiana and Mississippi, but as discussed earlier, the data has flaws. Often, populous areas of a parish or county will have an abundance of internet or connectivity options while areas outside the population corridors do not. The data does not always reflect this.

The FCC is in the best position to collect this information as private companies can report without fear of giving up important information to their competitors. This data can then be aggregated and used by policy makers to address areas in their state most in need of connections. The federal Broadband DATA Act passed by Congress in 2020, mandates that the FCC work on improving their current maps but the FCC has suggested they wont be done until 2022.

States can also play a role in improving this data. After all, they have local knowledge that a federal agency does not. Some states have even taken it upon themselves to create their own broadband maps<sup>27</sup>. Georgia, for example, has worked on a state map that is soon to be completed.

This endeavor will enable state policy makers to obtain the information they need to make better decisions about broadband deployment. Louisiana and Mississippi should do likewise.

### 2. Reduce Costs and Application Times for 5G Infrastructure.

Previously this paper has already highlighted the promise of 5G in connecting more Americans with speeds that dwarf what most currently have access to. The FCC has removed some of the barriers with the 5G Fast Plan<sup>28</sup>. This plan capped deployment fees on small cells and created a shot clock which limits the amount of time localities have to review infrastructure applications. But more can be done at the state and local level.

The rules set out by the 5G Fast Plan are only minimum standards on cost and deployment review time. States and localities may lower the costs and time of deployment as they see fit depending on the power states have over local governments in a given state. Localities are generally best situated to deal with aesthetic issues, which often cause the significant delays and pushback from local communities.

Addressing these issues is far from trivial. For example, San Jose, Calif. attempted to charge \$3500 per small cell and as a result had no deployment until 2018, though this would now be impermissible due to FCC rules<sup>29</sup>. Larger cities know that higher fees may cause delays, they also know that 5G deployment will still happen due to their population density. But every dollar spent in urban areas many mean fewer funds are available to deploy this technology in less densely populated areas.

Of course, the future for 5G is not all small cells. Existing cell phone towers will also play a key role in the appropriate infrastructure as companies like T-Mobile expand their 5G network across the nation and place their equipment on existing structures. While the FCC is proceeding with its 5G upgrade order to streamline this process across the country<sup>30</sup>, states can modernize their rules to allow 5G infrastructure to be installed more easily on existing structures.

#### "

Allowing access to state infrastructure could be the difference between areas being connected or being left behind.

#### **3. Reduce Fees and Related Costs for Government Right of Ways.**

Some of the largest costs faced by ISPs are not labor and materials, but fees paid to governments for the right of ways to deploy equipment. Louisiana charges \$5,000 to deploy cable in the right of way of a state highway. This cost is incurred even if the cables are simply going under the highway to reach across the street. If there are only a few businesses or homes on the other side, providing access might suddenly become an economic impossibility.

Other states likely have multiple right of way fees that are similar to Louisiana's highway fee. State lawmakers should work to identify these fees and either reduce them or end them entirely.

Other expenses, like pole attachment fees, may also drive up the cost of broadband deployment. Many of these costs are regulated by public service commissions or related bodies. Reducing the cost to attach infrastructure such as a small cell or cable to a utility pole as well as making poles available for attachment will likely lead to more infrastructure deployment.

#### 4. Open State Infrastructure for Deployment.

States can go further than simply reducing fees on rights of ways. Another solution is to attach or connect through state infrastructure like roads and bridges. This infrastructure isn't usually available for private companies, but it is often the only infrastructure in rural areas and therefore perfect for reaching them. Service towers can be equipped with communications equipment that doesn't interfere with the signals of emergency dispatches or other state communications. Fixed wireless technology is well poised to take advantage of such opportunities. Allowing access to this kind of infrastructure could be the difference between areas being connected or being left behind.

### **5.** Pass "Dig Once' and "One-touch Make Ready" Policies.

Even though government fees and barriers increase the cost for deployment, substantial expense still exists outside of those fees. Digging up roadways can cost tens of thousands of dollars, especially over larger areas. The average cost of laying fiber cable is \$27,000 per mile, and it's been estimated that 90 percent of that cost is excavation of a roadway<sup>31</sup>.

A "dig once" policy would allow for ISPs to lay nodes containing fiber cable underground during unrelated road construction. Minnesota and Utah are among the states which have implemented such policies with great success. Cities such as San Francisco have also implemented this policy and saved approximately \$50,000 of fiber laid using "dig once" policy<sup>32</sup>. Unfortunately, just 12 states have taken it up<sup>33</sup>.



Similar to dig once, "one-touch make ready" policy allows utility poles to be made ready to host a variety of telecommunications equipment. One-touch make ready allows, companies to attach small cells, fiber, or fixed wireless without incurring costs to prepare the poles for the equipment.

Louisiana recently implemented a dig once policy though Senate Concurrent Resolution 35. This resolution urges and requests the Louisiana Department of Transportation and Development to implement a dig once policy. Since the resolution was only enacted in 2020, the results of the legislation aren't yet known. The resolution also urged and requested the Department of Transportation and Development to determine what other assets are available for "broadband internet lines." The Department shall give a report in March 202,1 and the success of the resolution will be better understood at that time<sup>34</sup>.

#### 6. Standardize taxes and recurring fees.

It's a standard economic principle that taxing a good or activity will result in a lower supply of it. This logic applies to broadband equipment. States have various approaches to taxing wireless, wireline and cable equipment. Equipment is often taxed at the sales tax rate. Thus, Louisiana has the highest broadband equipment tax rate in the nation at 10.02 percent. Others tax this equipment as a business input, meaning it's taxed at a different rate, or not at all. For example, Mississippi taxes wireless and wireline equipment at 1.77 percent but cable at 7.07 percent<sup>35</sup>. States should treat broadband equipment as a business input to lower taxes, or at a minimum, they should ensure that equipment is taxed at the same rate across the board. Franchise fee agreements are also ripe for reform. Once used to cover the costs to local governments for installing cable, they are now used as a source of revenue. These costs make it less attractive for new entrants to lay cable and increases costs to consumers. Missouri has contemplated limiting these franchise fees to 5 percent of the first \$20 of a cable bill, rather than the entire bill<sup>36</sup>. This would bring the fees more in line with costs to the localities, rather than simply being used as a revenue source.

#### 7. Work on education and adoption.

Although it may seem strange to those of us who use the internet every day, the NTIA data reveals that many people are not online because they don't choose to be. Other people who do have access aren't online at home because of the cost. Lack of devices may also be a factor. This has become clear as many schools, during the COVID-19 pandemic, worked with parents to ensure students had devices to connect to the internet as well as a connection to use.

No doubt, it is not the job of government to provide a device to every resident. Nonprofit organizations can help address this need. Likewise, groups that serve senior citizens can be important partners for increasing digital literacy.

Increasing the adoption rate will not only get more people connected, it demonstrates demand in rural areas. This will, in turn, make it more profitable for companies to provide service in these areas, expanding deployment and creating a virtuous cycle. As in so many cases, knowledge is power.

## Conclusion

COVID-19 has highlighted the need for internet connectivity. In fact, it is now a paramount concern for many lawmakers. This interest has created an opportunity to enact significant policy changes that can aid in closing the digital divide, but also increased the risk of costly and ineffective mistakes. Lawmakers need to understand the current regulatory environment for broadband deployment, the nature of the problem and what solutions are likely to work for their state. As diverse as this country is, no two states will close their digital divide in the same way.

Policy makers should also take the time to understand which parts of their states lack connections and why. They should investigate barriers to deployment and remove them rather than attempting to supplant the private sector.

Getting broadband policy correct is more important than ever before, not only to deal with the short-term response to COVID-19, but also to make sure states are ready to compete and succeed in the increasingly digital economy.

### References

- FCC Fixed Broadband Deployment. Federal Communications Commission, December 2019. https://broadbandmap.fcc. gov/#/location-summary?version=dec2019&tech=acfosw&speed=25\_3.
- 2 Digital Nation Data Explorer." Digital Nation Data Explorer | National Telecommunications and Information Administration. National Telecommunications and Information Agency, June 10, 2020. https://www.ntia.doc.gov/data/digital-nation-datae xplorer#sel=internetUser&disp=map.
- 3 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. "HHS Issues New Report Highlighting Dramatic Trends in Medicare Beneficiary Telehealth Utilization amid COVID-19." HHS.gov. US Department of Health and Human Services, July 28, 2020.https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2020/07/28/hhs-issues-new-report-highlighting-dramatic-trends-in-medicare beneficiary-telehealth-utilization-amid-covid-19.html.
- 4 Stats, Internet Live. "Internet Users," 2016. https://www.internetlivestats.com/internet-users/.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Brogan, Patrick. "Broadband Capital Expenditures Once Again on Upward Trajectory." USTelecom, October 18, 2018. https:// www.ustelecom.org/ustelecom-broadband-capital-expenditures-once-again-on-upward-trajectory/.
- 7 Villas-Boas, Antonio. "Red Dead Redemption 2' Would Have Taken Almost 48 Hours to Download a Decade Ago Here's How Far Internet Speeds Have Come." Business Insider. Business Insider, November 5, 2019. https://www.businessinsider. com/internet-speeds-have-gotten-dramatically-faster-over-past-decade-2019-11.
- 8 United States's Mobile and Broadband Internet Speeds. (2020, November 14). Retrieved November 15, 2020, from https:// www.speedtest.net/global-index/united-states
- 9 Brenan, Megan. "U.S. Workers Discovering Affinity for Remote Work," Gallup. September 1, 2020. https://news.gallup.com/ poll/306695/workers-discovering-affinity-remote-work.aspx.
- 10 FCC Fixed Broadband Deployment. Federal Communications Commission, December 2019. https://broadbandmap.fcc. gov/#/location-summary?version=dec2019&tech=acfosw&speed=25\_3.
- 11 "Digital Nation Data Explorer." Digital Nation Data Explorer | National Telecommunications and Information Administration. National Telecommunications and Information Agency, June 10, 2020. https://www.ntia.doc.gov/data/digital-nation-datae xplorer#sel=internetUser&disp=map.
- 12 Eisennach, Jeffrey. "Economic Impacts of Mobile Broadband Innovation: Evidence from the Transition to 4G," May 2020. https://www.aei.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/Eisenach-Kulick-Mobile-Broadband-Innovation-WP.pdf.
- 13 Milanovic, Milan. "T-Mobile's Spectrum and Coverage in a Post-Sprint World." 6 August, 2019. Speed Test. https://www.speedtest.net/insights/blog/new-t-mobile-spectrum-coverage/#:".text=The%20new%20T%2DMobile%20will%20 hold%20around%20160%20MHz%20on,as%20much%20as%20194%20MHz.
- 14 Ibid.
- 15 "How Does a Fixed Wireless Network...Work?" NCTA, November 27, 2018. https://www.ncta.com/whats-new/how-doesafixed-wireless-networkwork#:":text=Instead%20of%20laying%20miles%20and,up%20to%20five%20miles%20away.
- 16 Dyton, Joe. Verizon, AT&T set sights on 5G Fixed Wireless. Connected Real Estate Magazine. June 4, 2020. https:// connectedremag.com/das-in-building-wireless/verizon-att-set-sights-on-5g-fixed-wireless/
- 17 Secaira, Manola. "Hoh Tribe Partners with SpaceX to Get Online, but Rural Demand Remains High." Crosscut, October 29, 2020. https://crosscut.com/equity/2020/10/hoh-tribe-partners-spacex-get-online-rural-demand-remains-high.
- 18 Berger, Brian. "SpaceX Wins Big Share of \$9.2B RDOF Broadband Subsidy." SpaceNews, December 8, 2020. https:// spacenews.com/spacex-wins-big-share-of-9-2b-rdof-broadband-subsidy/.
- 19 Ford, George S. "Net Neutrality and Investment in the US: A review of Evidence from the 2018 Restoring Internet Freedom Order." *Review of Network Economics*. June 12, 2019. https://www.degruyter.com/view/journals/rne/17/3/article-p175.xml
- 20 CLAIRE TAYLOR "LUS Fiber Forensic Audit Alleges Huval Broke Laws, PSC Rules to Keep Fiber Afloat." The Advocate, August 13, 2020. https://www.theadvocate.com/acadiana/news/article\_c5e25eac-dd6e-11ea-a9bb-c3f049c13691.html.
- 21 Local Government Fair Competition Act , http://legis.la.gov/legis/Law.aspx?p=y&d=285522 § (2004).
- 22 Federal Communications Commission. Local Franchising Authorities' Regulation of Cable Operators and Cable Television Services. Washington, D.C. August 27, 2019. https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/08/27/2019-18230/ localfranchising-authorities-regulation-of-cable-operators-and-cable-television-services
- 23 Panettieri, Angela. "What Do Local Leaders Need to Know about the FCC Cable Order?" August 8, 2019. Cities Speak. https://citiesspeak.org/2019/08/08/what-do-local-leaders-need-to-know-about-the-fcc-cable-order/
- 24 Sulhoff, Cecilia. FCC Facilitates Deployment of Wireless Infrastructure for 5G Connectivity. Washington, D.C. September 26, 2018. https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/DOC-354283A1.pdf
- 25 Hart, Kim. "Cities lose lawsuit against FCC's 5G rules." Axios. August 12, 2020.https://www.axios.com/fcc-lawsuit-5gcities-6d0996e9-7ad6-4b60-992c-b1bd9afa1094.html
- 26 Broad, W. (2019, July 16). The 5G Health Hazard That Isn't. Retrieved November 16, 2020, from https://www.nytimes. com/2019/07/16/science/5g-cellphones-wireless-cancer.html
- 27 Department of Community Affairs, Georgia. Broadband Mapping. Georgia Broadband Deployment Initiative. June 30, 2020. https://broadband.georgia.gov/maps
- 28 Federal Communications Commission. The FCC's 5G FAST Plan. Washington, D.C.January 30, 2020. https://www.fcc.gov/5G
- 29 Carr, Brendan. "Opinion: How San Jose's 5G Approach Blocks Broadband." The Mercury News. The Mercury News, November 14, 2018. https://www.mercurynews.com/2018/11/14/opinion-how-san-joses-5g-approach-blocks-broadband/.
- 30 5G Upgrade Order , https://www.fcc.gov/document/chairman-response-regarding-5g-upgrade-order § (2020).
- 31 Dig Once: Using Public Rights-of-Way to Bridge the Digital Divide." The Council of State Governments, 2017. https://www.csg. org/pubs/capitolideas/enews/cs41\_1.aspx.
- 32 Ibid.
- 33 Cooper, Tyler. "Dig Once: The Digital Divide Solution Congress Squandered And Policy That Could Save \$126 Billion On Broadband Deployment." BroadbandNow, August 7, 2019. https://broadbandnow.com/report/dig-once-digital-divide/.
- 34 S.C.R. no. 35. Sess. of 2020. Baton Rouge. https://legis.la.gov/legis/ViewDocument.aspx?d=117873
- 35 Katz, Raul, and Fernando Callorda. "Assessment of the Economic Impact of Taxation on Communications Investment in the United States." https://www.broadbandtax.org/. Accessed October 26, 2020. https://www.broadbandtax.org/downloads/ Katz%20Study%20-%20Broadband\_Tax\_Institute\_2019\_Report\_v.Final\_9.pdf.
- 36 Schatz, Tom. "Missouri Support SB 526." Council For Citizens Against Government Waste, January 16, 2020. https://www. ccagw.org/legislative-affairs/state-action/missouri-support-sb-526.



Pelican Institute for Public Policy 400 Poydras Street Suite 900 New Orleans, LA 70130

> 504-500-0506 info@pelicaninstitute.org pelicaninstitute.org